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than 25 years ago, leaving the whole world in awe. 
 
But, over and above these leaders, this campus produces -on an annual basis- many unsung 
heroes and heroines that save lives daily in our health sector, particularly the public health 
sector. Some of you will soon join them to ply your trade in that sector, providing much needed 
quality healthcare to our people. 
 
I am sure you will all do us very proud in that regard. After all, the motto of your university is: 
“Finding solutions for Africa.”  
 
This brings me to the theme of my speech today. I was asked to speak to you on the 
“Importance of Ethical Conduct.” I was further requested to help instill in you a culture of ethical 
public service. 
 
As I was preparing for this address, I remembered one of the matters my office dealt with in 
recent years, involving the conduct of medical personnel at a public hospital. 
 
It was alleged that the Chris Hani Baragwanath Hospital in Johannesburg had failed and 
refused to disclose to family members the cause of death of their loved one, Mr N. Sixty-one-
year-old Mr N. had been admitted to hospital for a minor operation. He passed away a day after 
the operation. 
 
Nursing staff at the hospital contacted the family to inform them about the death of their loved 
one but did not explain what actually happened to Mr N. during the operation and the actual 
cause of his death. 
 
When Mr N’s son went to the hospital to inspect the body, he discovered that his father’s left leg 
had been amputated and also noticed a gaping hole on his stomach. The family had not been 
forewarned about the seriousness of the operation and the condition of the corpse. They were 
shocked and traumatised by the gruesome discovery as Mr N. had only been admitted for a 
minor operation. 
 
Our investigation found that even though Mr N. had been admitted for a minor operation, he 
developed complications that justified further surgical interventions. However, the hospital failed 
to inform the family about the cause of death or offered any form of counseling. As a result the 
family was exposed to a traumatic experience of seeing the deceased’s body in the condition it 
was. 
 
We also found that the hospital had failed to offer an explanation or apologise to the family until 
they were approached by the media. We were of the view that the hospital had an obligation to 
communicate with the family soon after the death and provide them with a full explanation on 
what happened. 
 
Remedial action that had to be taken going forward was that the hospital had to implement its 
own undertakings in line with the Health Professions Act, 1976 by ensuring that sufficient and 
relevant information is provided to patients and/or family members on issues such as the nature 
of their condition, the complexity of treatment, the risk associated with the treatment or 
procedure and the patient’s own wishes, as well as the healthcare practitioner’s rights and 
obligations to take decisions on behalf of the patient. 
 
The hospital also had to ensure the disclosure of information after a patient’s death to interested 



3 
 

parties in compliance with the Health Professions Act, 1976; the National Health Act, 2003; the 
Ethical Rules of the Health Professions Council of South Africa; the National Patients’ Rights 
Charter; and the Professional Association’s Code of Conduct. 
 
Why am I citing this case and how does this relate to you as young professionals who are about 
to render a public service? The answer is quite simple. Good ethical conduct is one of the things 
that are going to ensure that you have a fulfilling and successful career. 
 
Going into the public service, I am sure you have all heard of Batho Pele, a regime aimed at 
instilling good ethics, morale and pride in public servants to encourage the culture of providing 
quality services and being responsive to the people’s needs. 
 
Batho Pele lists a number of service standards that public servants must adhere to when 
dealing with the people who they serve. But adherence to these standards also affects the way 
public servants relate with their colleagues, suppliers and other partners. 
 
As you go out there to render public services, remember to demonstrate good ethical conduct. 
Remember to take pride in what you do and demonstrate the culture of Batho Pele by adhering 
to service standards while respecting all those that you come into contact with as part of your 
work. Also adhere to the other regulations such as the laws that government your professions. 
 
Ladies and gentlemen; 
 
You have spent quite a number of years working towards this day. However, to borrow from 
former President Nelson Mandela, after climbing a great hill, one only finds that there are many 
more hills to climb. As you grow older, life becomes challenging. Nevertheless, do not let the 
challenges of life deter you from realizing your goals. 
 
You have already climbed many trees to get where you are and the power of dreams has 
sustained you through your university journey, including times when you may have considered 
quitting. 
 
Use the memory of your previous successes to power your efforts in the face of the challenges 
you will face in your post-graduation life. 
 
Now that you have earned your stripes, go out there and play a meaningful role in making South 
Africa work. You must join other patriotic South Africans that are making the constitutionally 
promised ‘better life for all’ possible. 
 
Do not ask what South Africa can do for you but rather what role can you play to make South 
Africa work according to the dream underpinning our constitutional architecture. Remember, 
life’s rewards do not necessarily go to the fastest but to the most persistent. Go out there and 
make a difference. South Africa’s future is in your hands. 
 
As I have already indicated, you are part of an essential machinery of scarce skills that often 
determines whether people live or die and that the power they hold in this regard should be 
exercised ethically. 
 
As you go out there to make a difference in people’s lives, particularly in the public health 
system, the important question that that should inform your ethical conduct should be how you 
would treat people. 



4 
 

 
You are part of South Africa’s most informed generation by virtue of being participants and 
beneficiaries of information age. Take advantage of this and use it to deliver the constitutional 
dream of a better life. 
 
Congratulations to you all. 
 
Thank you.  

Adv. T.N. Madonsela 
 
Public Protector of the Republic of South Africa 

 


